
 

 

GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
AGENDA FOR THE REGULAR MEETING OF May 11, 2021 

To access online streaming of the meeting, go to https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88473622441 

The Goshen Redevelopment Commission will meet on May 11, 2021 at 3:00 p.m. in the City Court Room/ Council 
Chambers at the Goshen Police & Court Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, Goshen, Indiana. 

1. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL 

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

3. OPEN PROPOSALS – 620 East Douglas Street 

4. NEW BUSINESS 
Resolution 24-2021 - Annual Determination of Excess Value in the Plymouth Allocation Area 
Resolution 25-2021 - Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value in the Southeast Allocation Area 
Resolution 26-2021 – Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value in the River Race/US33 Allocation 
Area 
Resolution 27-2021 - Annual Determination of Excess Value in the Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area 
Resolution 28-2021 – Allocate Funding from Southeast TIF for Goshen Community Schools for Advanced 
Manufacturing Academy 
Resolution 29-2021 – Ratify Execution of Agreement for Lawn Services with Colin Avila d/b/a Yardshark 
Resolution 30-2021 – Granting Temporary Easement at 217 West Wilden Avenue 
Resolution 31-2021- Approve Request to Order New Appraisals for Pike Street Properties 
Resolution 32-2021 – Approve Downtown Vaults Assistance Program 

5. DISCUSSION 
       Gateway Report Submission 
6. APPROVAL OF REGISTER OF CLAIMS 

7. MONTHLY REDEVELOPMENT STAFF REPORT 

8. OPEN FORUM 
The open forum is for the general discussion of items that are not otherwise on the agenda.  The public will also 
be given the opportunity at this time to present or comment on items that are not on the agenda. 

9. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Next Regular Meeting – June 8, 2021 at 3:00 p.m. 

10. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Pursuant to the provisions of the Open Door Law and Indiana Code § 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(2)(D), the Goshen 
Redevelopment Commission will meet in executive session at the conclusion of the regular meeting for 
discussion of strategy with respect to the purchase or lease of real property. 

 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88473622441


GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

Minutes for the Regular Meeting of April 13, 2021 
 

The Goshen Redevelopment Commission met in a regular meeting on April 13, 2021 at 3:00 p.m. in the 

City Court Room/Council Chambers at the Goshen Police & Court Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, 

Goshen, Indiana. 

  

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL 

The meeting was called to order by President Thomas Stump.  On call of the roll, the members of the 

Goshen Redevelopment Commission were shown to be present or absent as follows: 

 

Present: Brian Garber, Andrea Johnson, Thomas Stump, Vince Turner, Brett Weddell and  

Bradd Weddell  

Absent: None 

  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Johnson to approve the 

minutes of the March 9, 2021 regular meeting and executive session. 

 

The motion was adopted unanimously.  

 

 CHANGES TO THE AGENDA – a request was made to add Resolution 24-2021 Approve Request to 

Authorize Execution of a Brownfield Revolving Loan Fund Grant Agreement for 113 West Jefferson 

Assessment Work to the agenda. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Stump to add 

Resolution 24-2021 to the agenda.   

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

 PRESENTATION – Goshen Community Schools Manufacturing Academy 

 (1:50) Bob Krug, Manufacturing Process Teacher at Goshen High School, told the Commission about 

his background and how he became a teacher. Mr. Krug explained how this program will help students 

to go directly to a job, a two year technical school or a four year college. Also presented the five year 

budget and explained the expansions for each year. 

  (22:20) Commission President Turner commented that the next step is for staff to put together a 

resolution for next month’s meeting for consideration and asked Commissioner Bradd Weddell, the 

school board representative, his perspective. 

  

(24:12) Commissioner Bradd Weddell, stated this is what makes Goshen so great.  Having these 

partnerships between the city and the school system and different commissions.  

 

OPEN PROPOSALS -   217 West Wilden Avenue 

No proposals were received.  The next round of proposals will be opened at the Board of Public Works 

meeting and brought to the May meeting. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Resolution 15-2021 – Interlocal Agreement with the County of Elkhart for the Consolidated County 

Court Site 



(25:12) Larry Barkes, Commission Attorney, stated that this agreement is for joint projects with the 

county. Onsite projects will be funded by the county and offsite will be cost sharing between the city 

and county. Mr. Barkes explained the agreement.   

 

(28:06) discussion between commission members and staff regarding the Commission cost participation  

and the terms of the agreement. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Stump to approve 

Resolution 15-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Weddell 

Nays:  Turner 

 

The motion was adopted by a vote of 4 in favor and 1 against. 

 

Resolution 16-2021 – Authorization to Sign Agreement for the Sale and Purchase of Real Estate at 2601 

Woodland Drive, Goshen, IN 46526 

(53:25) Larry Barkes, Commission Attorney, three proposals were received and would like to enter into 

an agreement with the highest proposal.  

 

Mark Brinson stated that Mr. Garcia, the perspective buyer, was in the audience.   

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

Resolution 16-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:   None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

Resolution 17-2021 – Reimbursement of Part of the Purchase Price for Repairs to 613 South Third 

Street, Goshen, IN 46526 

(59:20) Larry Barkes, Commission Attorney, discussed at last meeting that some reimbursement was 

appropriate and figures debated. The amount agreed upon is $4875.00. 

 

 A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Johnson to amend the 

resolution to include $4875.00 reimbursement.   

  

 After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Turner Weddell 

Nays:  Stump 

 

The motion was adopted by a vote of 4 in favor and 1 against. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Garber to approve 

Resolution 17-2021 as amended. 

 

 

 



After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Turner Weddell 

Nays:  Stump 

 

The motion was adopted by a vote of 4 in favor and 1 against. 

 

Resolution 18-2021 – Dedication of Public Right-of-Way at 102 Olive Street 

(59:30) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, as part of the Lincoln Avenue/Steury Avenue 

reconstruction project, the intersection at Olive Street and Lincoln Avenue will be widened.  The home 

was acquired after it burnt and is not currently a buildable lot.  

  

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Stump to approve 

Resolution 18-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

Resolution 19-2021- Approve Amendment of Agreement for the Lease and Development of Real Estate 

between the City of Goshen through the Goshen Redevelopment Commission and Goshen Brewing 

Company 

(1:01:20) Larry Barkes, Commission Attorney, a request to extend the period of time for the property to 

be purchased.  Mr. Barkes explained the amendment.  The City will hold a mortgage of $95.000 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

Resolution 19-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

Resolution 20-2021 – Approve Request to Solicit Bids for the Lincoln Avenue/Steury Avenue Roadway 

Reconstruction and Drainage Improvement Project 

(1:03:25) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, seeking permission to bid this project as 

soon as it is ready.  Design is nearly complete. Project will be bid after NIPSCO is finished relocating 

the electric poles.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

Resolution 20-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 



Resolution 21-2021 – Approve Execution of Change Order No. 9 for Kercher Road Reconstruction 

Phase 2 

(1:06:06) Dustin Sailor, Director of Public Works, this project is complete and now finalizing the 

construction records.  This change order is to adjust the final quantities and explained the changes.  This 

is an increase of $38,313.46 and if funding is available from MACOG, this is eligible for 80/20 

participation.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Stump to approve 

Resolution 21-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

Resolution 22-2021 – Request to Approve Use of Pro Time Metal Roofing for Roof Replacement at 

65736 State Road 15 and Release of Insurance Funding to Contractor 

(1:10:02) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, In January 2021, the Commission sold the 

property to Nate & Amber Butler. A claim was made to the City’s insurance carrier for damages to the 

roof caused by hail.  The money received from that claim is held in an escrow account.  To remain in 

compliance with the purchase agreement, requesting Commission approval to utilize Pro Time Metal 

Roofing and requesting the insurance funds currently held in escrow be released directly to Pro Time. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

Resolution 22-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

Resolution 23-2021- Approve Request to Negotiate and Execute an Agreement with Heron 

Environmental, LLC for a Phase 2 Environmental Site Assessment (ESA) at 113 West Jefferson Street 

 

(1:10:07) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, In February the Commission approved an 

agreement with Heron Environmental to complete Phase 1 at 113 West Jefferson and that report has 

been completed and a Phase II ESA is recommended. Ms. Hutsell explained the scope of work.  The 

proposal includes a not-to-exceed cost of $5,450 to complete the scope of work. An application was 

made to the City’s Brownfield Revolving Loan Fund. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Weddell and seconded by Commissioner Garber to approve 

Resolution 23-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

 



Resolution 24-2021 – Approve Request to Authorize Execution of a Brownfield Revolving Loan Fund 

Grant Agreement for 113 West Jefferson Assessment Work 

 

(1:12:57) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, an application was by made to the City’s 

Brownfield Revolving Loan fund program requesting assistance for the cost of the Phase II and the 

Advisory Committee recommended a grant for $5450.  The agreement was approved by the Board of 

Public Works & Safety on April 12, 2021. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

Resolution 24-2021. 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 

Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:  None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

DISCUSSION - Sale of 209 West Monroe Street 

(1:13:45) Mark Brinson, Community Development Director, the home was acquired in 2006 as part of 

the River Race Drive construction project.  The home is currently a rental and the tenant expressed 

interest in purchasing the property. The map included in the packet shows the Commission owned and 

private owners of properties in the block.  Don’t have any other use of the property unless the 

Commission is envisioning a larger redevelopment of this entire block, we would then have to acquire 

the additional properties.  Could sell the lots for development.  

 

(1:17) Commissioner Stump stated that he thought we would own the entire block and envisioned a 

commercial development there.  He does not want to sell the additional properties. 

 

Commissioner Johnson stated that she is in support of selling the home and the vacant properties. 

 

Commissioner Garber indicated he is willing to sell the home but not the vacant properties. 

 

(1:20:26) Adam Scharf, Clerk Treasurer, spoke in favor of selling the lots for residential builds. 

 

(1:21:53) Mark Brinson, Community Development Director, will get appraisals for the home only and 

start the RFP process. 

 

DISCUSSION – Vault Grant Program 

(1:22:04) Dustin Sailor, Director of Public Works, information was provided as requested by the 

Commission.  Summarized the grading system of the vaults. 

 

(1:25) discussions and comments between Commission members and staff. 

 

It was decided that the Commissioners would like to see a report that identifies vaults with the grade of 

C from previous inspections and Mr. Sailor said he would get that information. 

 

APPROVAL OF REGISTER OF CLAIMS 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stump and seconded by Commissioner Weddell to approve 

payment of the Register of Claims totaling $29,934.87 

 

After discussion, on call of the roll, the motion was carried by the following vote: 



Ayes:  Garber Johnson Stump Turner Weddell 

Nays:   None 

The motion was adopted unanimously. 

 

MONTHLY REDEVELOPMENT STAFF REPORT 

(1:30) Community Development Director Mark Brinson offered to answer any questions about the 

monthly report; however the Commission did not have any questions.   

 

(1:32) Becky Hutsell, Redevelopment Project Manager, a potential new project.  The owner of a 

property on Eisenhower Drive is wanting to sell a vacant lot to Genesis but the property is located in the 

well head protection area and they are finding the options for stormwater are limited.  The City has been 

approached by Genesis to see if any opportunity for the City to participate in the construction of a 

stormwater connection. The Commission members stated they are in favor of this. 

 

(1:35) Dustin Sailor, Director of Public Works, explained stormwater connections in the area. 

 

OPEN FORUM  
No one from the Commission or public spoke during the open forum. 

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

It was announced that the next regular meeting is scheduled for May 11, 2021 at 3:00 p.m. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
A motion was made by Commissioner Johnson and seconded by Commissioner Stump to adjourn the 

meeting.   

 

The motion was adopted unanimously.  

 

The regular meeting was adjourned at 4:41 p.m.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

APPROVED on May 11, 2021 

 
 

              GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

 

 

                            

              Vince Turner, President 

 

 

                            

              Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



     

GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

Minutes for the Executive Session of April 13, 2021 
 

 

The Goshen Redevelopment Commission met in an executive session on April 13, 2021 at the 

conclusion of the Commission’s regular meeting at 4:25 p.m. pursuant to the notice given.  The 

executive session was held in the City Court Room/Council Chambers at the Goshen Police & Court 

Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, Goshen, Indiana. 
 

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL 

The executive session was called to order by President Thomas Stump.  On call of the roll, the members 

of the Goshen Redevelopment Commission were shown to be present or absent as follows: 

 

Present: Brian Garber, Andrea Johnson, Thomas Stump, Vince Turner, Brett Weddell and Bradd 

Weddell 

Absent:   
 

PURPOSE OF EXECUTIVE SESSION 

The executive session was held as authorized by Indiana Code § 5-14-1.5-6.1  (b)(2)(D) for discussion 

of strategy with respect to the purchase or lease of real property by the Goshen Redevelopment 

Commission up to the time a contract or option to purchase or lease is executed by the parties. 

 

No subject matter was discussed in the executive session other than the subject matter specified in the 

public notice. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

The executive session was adjourned at 4:45 p.m. 

 

 

APPROVED on May 11, 2021 
 

 

              GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

 

 

                            

              Vince Turner, President 

 

 

                            

              Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



 
RESOLUTION 24-2021 

 
Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value 

in the Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area 
 
WHEREAS, the Goshen Redevelopment Commission established the Plymouth Avenue Economic Development 
Area and Allocation Area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(A) requires the Redevelopment Commission to determine, before July 
1st of each year, what amount, if any, by which the assessed value of the taxable property in the allocation area for 
the most recent assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
allocation area, will exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the property taxes necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the 
amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(B) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, written notice to the county auditor, the fiscal body of the municipality that established the 
department of redevelopment, and the officers who are authorized to fix budgets, tax rates, and tax levies under 
Indiana Code § 6-1.1-17-5 for each of the other taxing units that is wholly or partly located with the allocation area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(C) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, to the legislative body of the unit its determination of the excess assessed value that the 
Commission proposes to allocate to the respective taxing units. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that, pursuant to Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4), the Goshen 
Redevelopment Commission determines that the: 

(A)  The assessed value of the taxable property in the Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area for the most recent 
assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area, will NOT exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce 
the property taxes necessary to make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in 
Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code 
§36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

(B)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area to be 
allocated to the respective taxing units in the manner prescribed by Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(1). 

(C)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area 
expected to generate more than two hundred percent (200%) of the amount of allocated tax proceeds 
necessary to make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code §36-7-
14-39(b)(3) plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution shall be provided to the Elkhart County Auditor, the 
Goshen Common Council, and the officers of the other taxing units that are located wholly or partly within the 
Plymouth Avenue Allocation Area. 

PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
 

 

    _________      

    Vince Turner, President 
 

 

           

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



RESOLUTION 25-2021 
 

Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value 
in the Southeast Allocation Area 

 
 
WHEREAS, the Goshen Redevelopment Commission established the Southeast Economic Development Area and 
Allocation Area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(A) requires the Redevelopment Commission to determine, before July 
1st of each year, what amount, if any, by which the assessed value of the taxable property in the allocation area for 
the most recent assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
allocation area, will exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the property taxes necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the 
amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(B) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, written notice to the county auditor, the fiscal body of the municipality that established the 
department of redevelopment, and the officers who are authorized to fix budgets, tax rates, and tax levies under 
Indiana Code § 6-1.1-17-5 for each of the other taxing units that is wholly or partly located with the allocation area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(C) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, to the legislative body of the unit its determination of the excess assessed value that the 
Commission proposes to allocate to the respective taxing units. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that, pursuant to Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4), the Goshen 
Redevelopment Commission determines that the: 

(A)  The assessed value of the taxable property in the Southeast Allocation Area for the most recent assessment 
date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the Southeast Allocation 
Area, will NOT exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the property taxes necessary 
to make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) 
plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

(B)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Southeast Allocation Area to be allocated 
to the respective taxing units in the manner prescribed by Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(1). 

(C)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Southeast Allocation Area expected to 
generate more than two hundred percent (200%) of the amount of allocated tax proceeds necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) 
plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution shall be provided to the Elkhart County Auditor, the 
Goshen Common Council, and the officers of the other taxing units that are located wholly or partly within the 
Southeast Allocation Area. 

PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
 

 

 

          

    Vince Turner, President 
 

 

           

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



RESOLUTION 26-2021 
 

Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value 
in the Consolidated River Race / US 33 Allocation Area 

 
WHEREAS, the Goshen Redevelopment Commission established the Consolidated River Race / US 33 Economic 
Development Area and Allocation Area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(A) requires the Redevelopment Commission to determine, before July 
1st of each year, what amount, if any, by which the assessed value of the taxable property in the allocation area for 
the most recent assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
allocation area, will exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the property taxes necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the 
amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(B) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, written notice to the county auditor, the fiscal body of the municipality that established the 
department of redevelopment, and the officers who are authorized to fix budgets, tax rates, and tax levies under 
Indiana Code § 6-1.1-17-5 for each of the other taxing units that is wholly or partly located with the allocation area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(C) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, to the legislative body of the unit its determination of the excess assessed value that the 
Commission proposes to allocate to the respective taxing units. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that, pursuant to Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4), the Goshen 
Redevelopment Commission determines that the: 

(A)  The assessed value of the taxable property in the Consolidated River Race / US 33 Allocation Area for the 
most recent assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of 
the Consolidated River Race / US 33 Allocation Area, will NOT exceed the amount of the assessed value 
needed to produce the property taxes necessary to make, when due, principal and interest payments on 
bonds described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the amount necessary for other purposes 
described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

(B)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Consolidated River Race / US 33 
Allocation Area to be allocated to the respective taxing units in the manner prescribed by Indiana Code §36-
7-14-39(b)(1). 

(C)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Consolidated River Race / US 33 
Allocation Area expected to generate more than two hundred percent (200%) of the amount of allocated tax 
proceeds necessary to make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana 
Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-
39(b)(3). 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution shall be provided to the Elkhart County Auditor, the 
Goshen Common Council, and the officers of the other taxing units that are located wholly or partly within the 
Consolidated River Race / US 33 Allocation Area. 

PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
 

 

          

    Vince Turner, President 
 

 

           

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



 
RESOLUTION 27-2021 

 
Annual Determination of Excess Assessed Value 

in the Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area 
 
WHEREAS, the Goshen Redevelopment Commission established the Lippert/Dierdorff Economic Development Area 
and Allocation Area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(A) requires the Redevelopment Commission to determine, before July 
1st of each year, what amount, if any, by which the assessed value of the taxable property in the allocation area for 
the most recent assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
allocation area, will exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the property taxes necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the 
amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code § 36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(B) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, written notice to the county auditor, the fiscal body of the municipality that established the 
department of redevelopment, and the officers who are authorized to fix budgets, tax rates, and tax levies under 
Indiana Code § 6-1.1-17-5 for each of the other taxing units that is wholly or partly located with the allocation area. 

WHEREAS, Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4)(C) requires that the Redevelopment Commission provide, before July 
1st of each year, to the legislative body of the unit its determination of the excess assessed value that the 
Commission proposes to allocate to the respective taxing units. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that, pursuant to Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(4), the Goshen 
Redevelopment Commission determines that the: 

(A)  The assessed value of the taxable property in the Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area for the most recent 
assessment date minus the based assessed value, when multiplied by the estimated tax rate of the 
Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area, will NOT exceed the amount of the assessed value needed to produce the 
property taxes necessary to make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in 
Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code 
§36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

(B)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area to be 
allocated to the respective taxing units in the manner prescribed by Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(1). 

(C)  There is no excess assessed value of the taxable property in the Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area expected 
to generate more than two hundred percent (200%) of the amount of allocated tax proceeds necessary to 
make, when due, principal and interest payments on bonds described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3) 
plus the amount necessary for other purposes described in Indiana Code §36-7-14-39(b)(3). 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution shall be provided to the Elkhart County Auditor, the 
Goshen Common Council, and the officers of the other taxing units that are located wholly or partly within the 
Lippert/Dierdorff Allocation Area. 

PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
 

 

    _________      

    Vince Turner, President 
 

 

           

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 



 

RESOLUTION 28-2021 

 

 

Allocate Funding from Southeast TIF for Goshen Community Schools for Advanced 

Manufacturing Academy 

 
WHEREAS the Goshen Community Schools is requesting funds to assist with the Advanced 

Manufacturing Academy at Goshen High School for educational or worker training programs. 

 

WHEREAS Goshen Community Schools is requesting a grant from Redevelopment to fund the 

Advanced Manufacturing Academy in the amount of $511,399.00 from the Southeast TIF. 

 

WHEREAS the grant funds will be expended on training equipment and supplies needed for the 

Manufacturing Academy over a five year period beginning in 2021. 

 

WHEREAS Goshen Community Schools will submit an annual funding request detailing the 

specific training equipment and supplies needed for the Manufacturing Academy to be purchased 

for the calendar year. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Goshen Redevelopment Commission 

approves the grant to Goshen Community Schools for the Advanced Manufacturing Academy in 

the amount of $511,399.00. 

 

PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 

 

              

       Vince Turner, President 

 

 

              

       Andrea Johnson, Secretary 

 



 
 

Memo 

To:   Goshen Redevelopment Commission 

From:   Mark Brinson 

Subject:  Goshen High School Manufacturing Academy- Funding Request 

Date:   April 9, 2021 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 

The Redevelopment Commission provided a grant in the amount of $100,000 to Goshen High School in 2019. 

The grant was used to purchase training equipment for the Manufacturing Academy, which was in the early 

stages of development.  The Commission expressed interest in continuing to support this program due to career 

opportunities it offers students and the skilled workforce it brings to local manufacturers. At the time there was 

discussion about a multi-year commitment to the Academy which would allow them to better plan for training 

equipment needs in the future.  

Included in the meeting packet is a proposal with detailed information about the purpose of the Manufacturing 

Academy and how it will benefit the Goshen community. The proposal includes a list of the specific equipment 

that would be purchased over the next five years and the annual budget. A summary of the funding request by 

year is as follows: 

Year One:  $122,501 

Year Two:  $98,448 

Year Three:  $100,950 

Year Four:  $97,050 

Year Five:  $92,450 

TOTAL  $511,399 

 This project is not currently included in the most recently approved five-year Capital Plan or the proposed 

Capital Plan. If the Commission approves the funding request, the 2021-2025 Capital Plan will be adjusted to 

reflect this change.  
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Purpose 

 The purpose of the Manufacturing Academy at Goshen High School is to provide 

graduates with the experiences and training that lead to obtaining good jobs in high-need, high-

paying local manufacturing businesses. The manufacturing Academy at Goshen High School 

will also provide the resources local manufacturers need to train incumbent workers. Providing 

student graduates and incumbent workers with the training necessary to fill these jobs, Goshen 

Community Schools is poised to not only provide it’s students with great employment 

opportunities, but provides a service to the entire community as a catalyst to bring in more 

manufacturing businesses. Additional businesses would help diversify the local manufacturing 

sector, making Goshen and the Goshen community more recession proof and a more stable 

economy.  

 

Need 

 The Elkhart-Goshen area has led the nation in the largest job percentage gain, and 

retaining that ranking requires filling roughly 9,500 open positions.1 Non-farm jobs in Elkhart 

and Goshen grew by 5.3 percent from November 2016 to November 2017, according to data 

released by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Goshen mayor Jeremy Stutsman in explaining 

the city’s growth stated, “It’s certainly an exciting thing for our community to be able to boast 

that we have that many jobs being created. Each community in Elkhart County is working to 

manage that growth and we’re seeing the effects of that”.  Stutsman further explained that city 

leaders have been working with developers to bring more housing to the area, as well as 

redeveloping brownfields and continuing the process of building quality of life and quality-of-

place projects in hopes that we will continue to attract higher-paying jobs which will in turn help 

our communities and our schools thrive.2 

 The jobless rate in the Elkhart region plunged from 20% in March 2009, worst in the 

U.S., to just over 2% in January, half the national average. The local unemployment rate is near 

zero with some 9,500 left unfilled. Each day, about 25,000 workers commute into Elkhart 

County. A county economic development agency is hunting for job candidates across Appalachia 

                                                           
1 Goshen News, January 7, 2018 
 
2 Goshen News, January 7, 2018 
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and as far as Puerto Rico.3 The local jobs rebound is the largest rebound in the United States. 
As the national unemployment rate drops toward 4%, the Elkhart region has been at that 
level or below for 30+ consecutive months. Opportunities abound for local development 
and growth with such a robust jobs outlook.  

 The Indiana State Board of Education was also a stimulus for change in creating need. In 

December of 2017 the Indiana State Board of Education transformed Indiana’s graduation 

requirements away from standardized testing and toward performance indicators, readying 

graduates for college and careers. The new ‘Graduation Pathways’ ensure every Indiana student 

will graduate from high school with a broad awareness of their individual career interests and 

options, a strong foundation of academic and technical skills and demonstrable employability 

skills that lead directly to meaningful opportunities, such as entering the workforce, earning a 

college degree or industry-recognized credential or enlisting in the military. 

Local Jobs Market 

 Over 92% of Indiana’s manufacturing firms are experiencing a shortage of skilled 

production workers.4 Further, nearly on quarter of Indiana’s entire workforce is employed in 

manufacturing and logistics. The average income of those in the manufacturing industry is $77, 

092 compared to $51, 820 for those employed outside of manufacturing, The local jobs market in 

manufacturing and manufacturing-related careers continue to rise. The chart below shows the 

broad current job need in the Elkhart-Goshen area with education level, average salary and 

demand for position over the next decade.  

 

Position    Education Needed  Salary      Demand 

Manufacturing Engineer  Bachelor’s   $72, 980        8.44% 

Manufacturing Sales   Bachelor’s   $67,510        7.38% 

Production Technician  Credential   $63,900        4.91% 

All figures from the Indiana department of Workforce Development 

 

                                                           
3 The Wall Street Journal; April 13, 2018 
4 HireTech, Connexus Indiana 
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Goshen Community Schools stands ready to meet this local need for our economy by creating 

pathways in which students may earn credentials that are needed in area industries.  

 

Programming 

 The Manufacturing Academy at Goshen High School will provide students with 

manufacturing technology and machine shop skills needed to enter the local job market. Students 

will also be able to take their skills and credentials earned to further their study at Ivy Tech 

Community College or other postsecondary institutions to complete two- and four-year degrees. 

Programming may also include training for incumbent workers.  

 
Community Partners 

 The Goshen Community Schools has partnered with Horizon Education Alliance (HEA) 

to bring manufacturing training into our schools. HEA supports a network of businesses, schools 

and community stakeholders to develop pilot projects to design, test and adopt solutions to 

improve local education outcomes. HEA has been instrumental in this cross-sector partnership to 

provide local industries with the talent needed to fill exiting a future jobs. HEA has promoted, 

along with local industry leaders, the need to provide a work force with specific training to fill 

the number of skilled trade jobs. This training of new workers and retraining of the incumbent 

workforce provides the critical resource of trained labor that is needed to transform Goshen’s 

industrial base from the manufacturing of yesterday to the Lean manufacturing that will be 

needed to strengthen and diversify Goshen’s industrial base. The Goshen Community Schools 

will also rely heavily on the many manufacturers to provide students with meaningful internships 

as they transition from high school to the workforce.  

Resources 

 In order to provide the training necessary to bolster our local economy, The Goshen 

Community Schools will need resources in personnel and equipment. Attracting and retaining 

teachers with the skills, training and certifications necessary to teach manufacturing classes is a 

challenge with most candidates with those perquisites finding more lucrative positions in 

industry. Goshen High School has found such a teacher with twenty plus years in the 

manufacturing sector.  
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 In addition to personnel, Goshen High School will need to create and maintain a world-

class manufacturing education facility. The Goshen Community Schools is investing in a 

renovation and update of its existing facilities to accommodate the new Manufacturing 

Academy. Along with the physical space, Goshen High School will need to invest in the same 

equipment used in local industries. The acquisition of such equipment is necessary to provide 

students and incumbent workers with the real world application of skills needed to enter the 

workforce. This equipment is also needed in order to test students and workers for certifications.  

A complete list of equipment needed is attached as an appendix. Please see the attached five-year 

budget.  

 

 

  

 

 



RESOLUTION 29-2021 
 
 

Ratify Execution of Agreement for Lawn Services 
with Colin Avila d/b/a Yardshark 

 
 

WHEREAS the City solicited proposals for lawn mowing and maintenance services (“Lawn Services”) for 
certain City of Goshen properties, including five locations or service areas owned or controlled by the 
Goshen Redevelopment Commission. 
 
WHEREAS it was necessary for the selected contractor to begin providing Lawn Services the first week of 
May. 
 
WHEREAS the Goshen Board of Public Works and Safety approved and executed the Agreement for Lawn 
Services on April 26, 2021, and Community Development Director Mark Brinson also executed the 
Agreement on the same date. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Goshen Redevelopment Commission approves the terms 
and conditions of the Agreement for Lawn Services with Colin Avila d/b/a Yardshark, a copy of which is 
attached to and made a part of this resolution. 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Goshen Redevelopment Commission ratifies the execution of the 
Agreement on April 26, 2021 by Mark Brinson, Community Development Director, on behalf of the City 
of Goshen and Goshen Redevelopment Commission. 
 
PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021. 
 
 
              
       President 
 
 
              
       Secretary 

























































 
 
 

RESOLUTION 30-2021 
 
 

Granting Temporary Easement at 217 West Wilden Avenue 
 
 

BE IT RESOLVED that the Goshen Redevelopment Commission, on behalf of the City of Goshen, Indiana 
for the use and benefit of its Department of Redevelopment, grants a temporary easement located at 217 
West Wilden Avenue to the City of Goshen, Indiana as described and depicted in the Temporary Easement 
attached to this resolution. 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Mark Brinson, Community Development Director, is authorized to 
execute all documents related to the granting of the temporary easement. 
 
PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021. 
 
              
       President 
 
 
              
       Secretary 
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TEMPORARY EASEMENT 
 
 
City of Goshen, Indiana, for the Use and Benefit of its Department of Redevelopment (Grantor), grants to 
the City of Goshen, Indiana, a municipal corporation and political subdivision of the State of Indiana (City), 
whose mailing address is 202 South Fifth Street, Goshen, Indiana 46528, for no consideration, a temporary 
easement to enter upon and have possession of the real estate situated in Elkhart County, State of Indiana, 
as depicted upon the “Parcel 25 Temporary Right of Way” drawing attached as Exhibit A, and more 
particularly described as follows: 
 

A PART OF LOT NUMBERED 400 AND A PART OF THE EAST ONE-FOURTH (E 
l/4) OF LOT NUMBERED 401 AS THE SAME ARE KNOWN AND DESIGNATED ON 
THE RECORDED PLAT OF WILDEN'S WALNUT HILL FOURTH ADDITION TO 
THE CITY OF GOSHEN, INDIANA; SAID PLAT ORIGINALLY RECORDED IN 
DEED RECORD 86, PAGE 420; PLAT WAS LOST, REDRAWN, AND RE-
RECORDED IN PLAT BOOK 3, PAGE 132, IN THE OFFICE OF THE RECORDER OF 
ELKHART COUNTY, INDIANA AND BEING DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS: 
 
COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID LOT NUMBERED 399 
AS SAID LOT IS KNOWN AND DESIGNATED ON SAID PLAT; THENCE SOUTH 
89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 SECONDS WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINES OF 
LOTS 399 AND 400 OF SAID PLAT, A DISTANCE OF 66.09 FEET TO THE POINT 
OF BEGINNING; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTH 89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 
SECONDS WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID LOT 400 AND SAID PART 
OF LOT 401, A DISTANCE OF 12.67 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 35 
MINUTES 07 SECONDS WEST ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID PART OF LOT, 
A DISTANCE OF 29.57 FEET; THENCE NORTH 89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 
SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 12.79 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 00 DEGREES 21 
MINUTES 29 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 22.79 FEET; THENCE 
CONTINUING SOUTH 00 DEGREES 21 MINUTES 29 SECONDS EAST, A 
DISTANCE OF 6.78 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING AND CONTAINING 
0.009 ACRE, MORE OR LESS. 
 
AND ALSO: 
 
BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID LOT 399; THENCE SOUTH 
89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 SECONDS WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINES OF 
SAID LOTS, A DISTANCE OF 66.09 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 21 
MINUTES 29 SECONDS WEST, A DISTANCE OF 6.78 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 42 
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DEGREES 59 MINUTES 59 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 5.14 FEET; THENCE 
NORTH 89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 17.33 
FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 21 MINUTES 29 SECONDS WEST, A 
DISTANCE OF 4.57 FEET; THENCE NORTH 89 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 
SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 10.25 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 00 DEGREES 21 
MINUTES 29 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 2.06 FEET; THENCE NORTH 89 
DEGREES 38 MINUTES 31 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 5.25 FEET; THENCE 
SOUTH 87 DEGREES 31 MINUTES 42 SECONDS EAST, A DISTANCE OF 29 .81 
FEET TO A POINT ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID LOT 399; THENCE SOUTH 00 
DEGREES 35 MINUTES 34 SECONDS EAST ALONG SAID EAST LINE, A 
DISTANCE OF 4.04 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING AND CONTAINING 
0.007 ACRE, MORE OR LESS. 

 
The above described real estate shall hereinafter be referred to as “Easement”. 
 
The Easement is part of the real estate more commonly known as 217 West Wilden Avenue, Goshen, 
Indiana, and part of Parcel Number 20-11-04-454-002.000-015.  Grantor obtained title to the real estate by 
Sheriff’s Deed dated January 27, 2021, and recorded February 12, 2021, in the Office of the Recorder of 
Elkhart County, Indiana as Instrument No. 2021-03959. 
 
The Easement is granted to City for the purpose of the constructing a drive approach to service the real 
estate to and from West Wilden Avenue and for grading the real estate as part of the Wilden Avenue 
reconstruction project subject to the following covenants and conditions: 
 
City shall restore the surface of the Easement after any entry by City to as good as or better condition than 
it was prior to the entry.  City shall promptly pay for or otherwise rectify any damage caused by City to 
Grantor’s adjoining real estate. 
 
The Easement will terminate on December 31, 2024, and be released to the Grantor or the owner of record 
as shown on the Elkhart County property tax records as of December 31, 2024. 
 
The terms of this Easement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the heirs, assigns and successors 
in interest of the parties. 
 
The undersigned represents and certifies that such person is a duly authorized representative of Grantor and 
has been fully empowered to execute this Easement on behalf of Grantor; that the Grantor has full capacity 
to grant the Easement described; and that all necessary action for granting this Easement has been taken. 
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Temporary Easement on 
__________________, 2021. 
 

City of Goshen, Indiana, for the Use and Benefit 
of its Department of Redevelopment 

 
 
              
       Mark Brinson 

Community Development Director 
 
 
STATE OF INDIANA  ) 
    )  SS: 
COUNTY OF ELKHART ) 
 
Before me, the undersigned Notary Public, on ____________________, 2021, personally appeared Mark 
Brinson, Community Development Director, on behalf of City of Goshen, Indiana, for the Use and Benefit 
of its Department of Redevelopment, being known to me or whose identity has been authenticated by me 
to be the person who acknowledged the execution of the foregoing instrument as the person’s voluntary act 
for the purpose stated therein. 
 
 
              
       Printed Name:       
       Notary Public of ____________ County, Indiana 
       My Commission Expires:     
       Commission Number:      
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ACCEPTANCE 
 
 
The City of Goshen, Indiana, a municipal corporation and political subdivision of the State of Indiana, by 
the Goshen Board of Public Works and Safety, acknowledges the receipt of this Temporary Easement from 
City of Goshen, Indiana, for the Use and Benefit of its Department of Redevelopment and accepts the 
Temporary Easement on ____________________, 2021. 
 
 
              
       Jeremy P. Stutsman, Mayor 
 
 
STATE OF INDIANA  ) 
    )  SS: 
COUNTY OF ELKHART ) 
 
Before me, the undersigned Notary Public, on ____________________, 2021, personally appeared Jeremy 
P. Stutsman, Mayor of the City of Goshen, Indiana, a municipal corporation and political subdivision of the 
State of Indiana, on behalf of the Goshen Board of Public Works and Safety, being known to me or whose 
identity has been authenticated by me to be the person who acknowledged the execution of the foregoing 
Acceptance. 
 
 
              
       Shannon Marks, Notary Public 
       Resident of Elkhart County, Indiana 
       Commission Number NP0685467 
       My Commission Expires May 17, 2024 
 
 
Prepared by Larry A. Barkes, Attorney No. 3568-20, City of Goshen Legal Department, 204 East Jefferson 
Street, Suite 2, Goshen, Indiana 46528, (574) 537-3820. 

I affirm, under the penalties for perjury, that I have taken reasonable care to redact each social security 
number in this document, unless required by law (Larry A. Barkes). 



RESOLUTION 31-2021 

 

Approve Request to Order New Appraisals for Pike Street Properties 
 

WHEREAS the Commission funded the creation of a redevelopment plan for the Downtown River District. 
 
WHEREAS these properties play a critical role in future development of the River District. 
 
WHEREAS properties on Pike Street were originally appraised in August 2018 and these appraisals are no 
longer valid. 
  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Goshen Redevelopment Commission approves the request 
to order new appraisals for the Pike Street properties. 
 
PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

 

 

 

            

    Vince Turner, President 

 

 

            

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 

 



 
 

Memo 

To:   Redevelopment Commission  

From:   Mark Brinson 

Subject:  Pike Street Appraisals  

Date:   May 6, 2021 

 

The Economic Development Plan for the River Race/US 33 TIF includes several properties on Pike 

Street that were targeted for possible redevelopment (see attached map). Recently the 

Redevelopment Commission funded the creation of a redevelopment plan for what is being 

called the Downtown River District. This district includes the subject properties on Pike Street.  

Part of the planning process for the Downtown River District is to identify key opportunities 

within the district for redevelopment. The draft plan, which has been reviewed by city staff, the 

steering committee and downtown stakeholders, identifies the Pike Street properties as a key 

catalyst site for new development in the district.  

These properties were originally appraised in August of 2018, but these appraisals are no longer 

valid. Given the critical role these properties may have in the future development of the River 

District, staff is requesting permission from the Redevelopment Commission to order new 

appraisals.   

 

 

 

 

 

 



PIKE STREET

NE
W 

ST
RE

ET

PL
EA

SA
NT

 AV
EN

UE

1S
T S

TR
EE

T

CLINTON STREET

Pike Street Development Area

2016
Aerial Photo

´
0 40 8020

Feet

1 inch = 75 feet

The City of Goshen's Digital Data is the property of the City of Goshen and Elkhart County, Indiana. All graphic data supplied by the city and county 
has been derived from public records that are constantly undergoing change and is not warranted for content or accuracy.  The city and county 
do not guarantee the positional or thematic accuracy of the data.  The cartographic digital files are not a legal representation of any of the features 
depicted, and the city and county disclaim any sumption of the legal status they represent.  Any implied warranties, including warranties of
merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, shall be expressly excluded.  The data represents an actual reproduction of data contained in the 
city's or county's computer files.  This data may be incomplete or inaccurate, and is subject to modifications and changes. City of Goshen and 
Elkhart County cannot be held liable for errors or omissions in the data.  The recipient's use and reliance upon such data is at the recipient's risk.  
By using this data, the recipient agrees to protect, hold harmless and indemnify the City of Goshen and Elkhart County and its employees and 
officers.  This indemnity covers reasonable attorney fees and all court costs associated with the defense of the city and county arising out of this
disclaimer.
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RESOLUTION 32-2021 

 

Approve Downtown Vaults Assistance Program 
 

WHEREAS the Commission has discussed participating in the Downtown Vault Assistance Program. 
 
WHEREAS the details of the program are as follows: 
 

1. Vault owners have six months to sign-up for the 2021 vault closure assistance program 
beginning June 2021 and ending December 2021. 

 
2. Participants of the vault closure program will have until the end of October 2022 to complete 

their project and receive assistance. 
 
3. Property owner would be responsible for installation of their foundation wall. 
 
4. Redevelopment would fund 100 percent of the backfill material. 
 
5. Redevelopment would fund 100 percent of the sidewalk restoration. 

 
  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Goshen Redevelopment Commission approves the 
Downtown Vault Assistance Program. 
 
PASSED and ADOPTED on May 11, 2021 
 
    GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

 

 

 

            

    Vince Turner, President 

 

 

            

    Andrea Johnson, Secretary 

 







GOSHEN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

 

Register of Claims 
 

The Goshen Redevelopment Commission has examined the entries listed on the 

following itemized Expenditure Report for claims entered from April 13, 2021 

through May 7, 2021 and finds that entries are allowed in the total amount of 

$62,570.89 

 

 

APPROVED on May 11, 2021 

 

            

      Vince Turner, President 
 

 

            

      Andrea Johnson, Secretary 





 
 

 

May 2021 Redevelopment Staff Report 
 

PROJECT: RAILROAD QUIET ZONE FROM KERCHER ROAD TO LINCOLN AVENUE 
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
Establishment of a Quiet Zone along the Norfolk Southern Railroad Marion Branch from Washington Ave to Kercher Ave. 
 

PROJECT UPDATE 
Here is the updated schedule for the implementation of the Quiet Zone: 

- Spring 2021 – Installation of signs and delineators at the railroad crossings. 
- Summer 2021– Traffic counts to be done at each of the railroad crossings.  
- Fall 2021 – Madison Street will have flasher and gates installed which is anticipated to cost approximately $400,000. INDOT 

has agreed to pay 90% of the project. INDOT is improving the crossing as a part of the Crossing Safety Improvement funds. 
The project is expected to be completed in 2021. 

- Fall 2021 – Submit the Public Authority Application (PAA) to Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) for review, which typically 
takes 2 months. 

- Fall/Winter 2021 – Railroad Quiet Zone is anticipated to be “in-service”. 
 
The City met with the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) and INDOT at the end of July 2019 to review the plans implementation 
status and finalize the proposed changes. An addendum to the Notice of Intent with the proposed changes have been submitted to FRA, 
INDOT, and Norfolk and Southern for comment. 
 
A review of the Madison Street railroad crossing occurred with INDOT and Norfolk Southern (NS) on February 19, 2020.  NS noted the 
design would take 12 to 18 months to complete, but that timeline was established before COVID.  The City anticipates beginning the 
installation of the center dividers in 2021.  
 

PROJECT: STEURY AVENUE RECONSTRUCTION AND STORMWATER DETENTION AREA 
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
This project has grown out of the recent improvements along the Lincoln Avenue and Steury Avenue corridor with the expansion 
of GDC, Lions Head, the Goshen Street Department, Goshen Police Department’s Training facility and the Goshen Central 
Garage. This corridor no longer supports the additional vehicle loads and has been chip and sealed to extend the service life of 
the current pavement. The intersection of Steury Avenue and Lincoln has small turning radiuses, which causes semi-traffic 
serving the corridor to make wide swings onto and off of Steury Avenue and Lincoln.  Drainage is effectively non-existent along 
the roadway corridor and there are limited opportunities to improve the drainage without looking outside the corridor. In addition 
to the functionality of the roadway, the roadway’s appearance does not reflect the investment the adjoining companies have 
made on their properties. The overall plan is to reconstruct both roadways, adding turning lanes and improving intersections 
while also addressing utility needs.  
 

PROJECT UPDATE 
Phase I of the project has been completed which was construction of the pond at the old salvage yard. The next phase of the 
project will include new water main and storm sewer installation for both Lincoln Avenue from the creek to just past Troyer 
Carpets and Steury Avenue from Lincoln to the “S” curves. Delays in securing 708 E. Lincoln Avenue and relocating the tenants 
have pushed the project into 2021. The water main project, which is a Water Utility project, east of Steury Avenue, was completed 
in December 2020, with successful improvement of fire flow capability in East Goshen.. The plan is to bid the remaining work 
for East Lincoln and Steury Avenue in May/June to allow for 2021 construction. We are currently waiting on final permits and for 
NIPSCO electric to complete their pole relocation work. 
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PROJECT: KERCHER ROAD RETENTION AREA 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
Development of a plan for a stormwater retention area on the north side of Kercher Road, just east of the railroad tracks. This project will 
address some of the flooding problems in the Goshen Industrial Park 
 
PROJECT UPDATE 
All work has been completed on the first phase of this project. An easement needs to be acquired from Benteler, and then the project 
can be bid. Goshen Engineering continues to work towards bidding this project.  Construction is planned for the spring of 2021. 
 

PROJECT: PLYMOUTH AVENUE AREA STORMWATER PROJECT 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
The city owns an existing stormwater facility located on the south side of State Road 119 and east of Lighthouse Lane. This 
facility does not adequately address the stormwater issues in the area.  The project will supplement existing public stormwater 
facilities by constructing additional interconnecting detention areas in partnership with the developer of The Crossing, a 
residential subdivision. The project will also include the extension of Lighthouse Lane to connect to The Crossing.  

PROJECT UPDATE 
The agreement negotiation with the Barak Group, LLC, ended without an agreement.  Agreements are in place with the adjoining 
property owners to allow the drainage improvements to proceed. To avoid loss of the collected TIF funds, Civil City is partnering with the 
Redevelopment Commission to fund the stormwater design.  The Stormwater Department will assist with some of the anticipated 
construction cost overrun up to $200,000.  The agreement with the design consultant has been completed, and the design is anticipated 
to be completed in April/May for bidding in May/June 2021.  Construction is anticipated to occur in  2021.   
 

PROJECT: FORMER WESTERN RUBBER SITE 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
The Western Rubber site went through an extensive demolition and environmental remediation process and is now considered 
a buildable site.  The vacant parcel contains approximately 170,000 square feet and is located east of the Norfolk Railroad, 
north of the Plymouth Avenue.  
 
PROJECT UPDATE 
A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued in February, 2020, with the initial round of proposals due March 10. No offers were received 
exceeding the fair market price of $175,000.  A second round of proposals was due April 14 and no proposals were received. The 
Commission has now met the legal requirements to negotiate a purchase agreement with a prospective buyer, without having to issue 
a new RFP.  
 

PROJECT: MULTI-USE PAVILION AND ICE RINK  

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

A market analysis;/feasibility study was completed in October 2017 to evaluate the ice rink/multi-use pavilion project on the west 
side of the Millrace Canal and the results were favorable. The concept is to have a parks’ department operated facility that will 
function year-round for programming and events. Public feedback was incorporated into the study and all interviewed community 
members are in support of the idea. The City has received a $300,000 grant from the Regional Cities initiative and $1,000,000 
from the Elkhart County Community Foundation. Mayor Stutsman has received a $1,000,000 anonymous private commitment 
and he continues to talk with other potential donors to fulfill the costs of the project. The Commission has pledged $2,500,000 
as part of the approval of our 5 Year Capital Plan. 
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PROJECT UPDATE 

The Mayor has asked to place this project on hold until the financial impact of the COVID-19 virus can be determined.  (See the 
update on the Madison Street Bridge Improvement for current activity in this area). 

 

PROJECT: RIVER ART  

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

An agreement has been executed with Insite Development to design and construct an upscale residential project along the 
millrace canal. The site is near the intersection of South Third Street and Jefferson Street. 

The River Art development project will consist of an approximately 46-unit apartment building, the construction of 18 
condominium/apartment units in the north half of the Hawks building and the creation of a new community park.   The new 
apartments will be constructed on property previously offered for sale by the Goshen Redevelopment Commission. The 
development site also includes the north half of the Hawks building which is privately owned and will be acquired separately by 
the developer.  

The developer plans to invest $11 million on the construction of a modern architectural style building featuring high-quality rental 
apartments. Amenities include covered parking spaces for residents located under the apartment building, a common terrace 
shared by residents and private balconies for individual apartments.  
 
An additional $3.6 million would be invested in the complete redevelopment of the north half of the Hawks Building for the 
construction of condominiums. Plans also include the possibility of constructing a coffee shop and gallery space on the first floor 
of the Hawks building.  
 
As an amenity to the two development projects, Insite is proposing to design and construct a small community park on the 
vacant lot north of the Hawks Building. The park would serve area residents including those at the Hawks and River Art and will 
feature landscaping, a walkways, benches, lighting and public art produced by local artists. The developer would donate the 
completed park to the City.  
 

PROJECT UPDATE 

A development agreement was executed on March 26, 2018, and closing was held on April 17, 2018 for the north half of the 
Hawks building. Work on the Hawks is nearing completion with tenants moving in beginning June 1st. They will be going through 
the Tech Review process for the apartment building over the next several months. It is anticipated that construction will not 
begin until later in 2021. 

 

PROJECT: DOWNTOWN VAULT ASSESSMENT 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

Downtown vaults have been discussed for many years as a public safety concern.  Since the incident in 2012, effort and 
resources have been committed to identify, assess, and eliminate vaults.  Many vaults have removed, but there are 
approximately 26 vaults remaining.  Work through the next steps, staff determined a vault assessment by a structural engineer 
was necessary.  The Commission agreed to fund the assessment, and a contract was awarded to Clear Creek & Associates.     

PROJECT UPDATE 

The vault assessments are complete, and assessments have been forwarded to each property owner for consideration.  There 
were two vaults deemed immediate concerns and there are other vaults that were identified as needing repairs or closure.  A 
discussion regarding the next steps needs to take place.   
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PROJECT: EISENHOWER DRIVE RECONSTRUCTION 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

Eisenhower Drive North and South’s pavement has been chip and sealed multiple times in the last ten years and is ready for 
reconstruction.  Goshen Engineering has prepared bid documents for the full reconstruction of the pavement cross section.  

PROJECT UPDATE 

The project was bid in November 2020, and awarded in December to Phend and Brown.  Construction will begin the week of 
May 17.  Completion is anticipated in August or earlier, if weather cooperates. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

.PROJECT: MILLRACE TOWNHOME SITE 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Redevelopment Commission issued an RFP for the Millrace Townhome site on River Race Drive and received two 
proposals. A committee was established to review both proposals and make a recommendation to the board. The committee, 
which included members of the Redevelopment Commission, the Mayor and City staff, recommended that the Commission 
select the proposal from Insite Development as the preferred project.  The proposed project includes 16 town homes, ranging 
in size from 2,500 to 3,000 square feet.  All homes would feature private garages, decks and courtyards. Total private investment 
is projected to be $4.2 million, with construction being completed in 2020.  

At the December Redevelopment meeting, the Commission authorized staff to negotiate a development agreement with Insite 
Development. 

PROJECT UPDATE 

The developer will be working with City staff over the next several months to modify the subdivision for this area. A pre-
development meeting was held and a Major Change to the PUD has been approved by the Plan Commission. They have begun 
marketing the townhomes and hope to begin construction on the first unit this year once the subdivision process is complete. 

 

.PROJECT: COLLEGE AVE FROM US 33 TO RAILROAD XING 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

This federally funded project consists of adding a center turn lane and a 10 foot multi-use path on the north side of College Ave 
from US 33 to the railroad crossing. The project is expected to be under construction in 2025.  
 

The City selected American Structurepoint to complete the design. 

PROJECT UPDATE 

American Structurepoint is currently working on the survey and utility data collection. 

 

PROJECT: WATERFORD MILLS PARKWAY FROM SR 15 TO CR 40 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The next phase of the Waterford Mills Parkway project will be to extend the road to the west and connect to CR 40, east of the 
existing bridge.  The City of Goshen and Elkhart County will be working together to design and build this project, with the County 
taking the lead role. 
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PROJECT UPDATE 

The County has prepared preliminary analysis of possible alignments, including a “no build” option. The County hired 
Lochmueller Group to conduct a traffic study, to further evaluate the options and prepared an interlocal agreement, which defined 
the roles and responsibilities of both parties in the design and construction of this roadway. At this time, no action is triggered 
by the traffic study but will be amended if circumstances change with further development within the Southeast TIF.  

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

PROJECT:  DOWNTOWN RIVER DISTRICT REVITALIZATION PLAN 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Goshen Redevelopment Commission authorized the issuance of a Request for Proposals (RFP) to prepare a revitalization 
plan for the Downtown River District. The district is located in the downtown, from the Elkhart River east to Third Street and from 
Lincoln Avenue north to Pike Street. The revitalization plan will guide future public and private investments in the area, 
particularly several key redevelopments sites, which include the former County Jail site.  

 

PROJECT UPDATE 

In September, the Redevelopment Commission selected Jones Petrie Rafinski (JPR) to serve as the planning consultant for 
this project. The professional services contract has been executed and meetings with the Steering Committee have been 
occurring monthly. The first Stakeholder meeting was held on February 3rd and a second on April 14th. A public survey will soon 
be distributed to the community to gather additional input. A copy of the survey will be sent to RDC members once available. 
JPR will be presenting the final plan to the Commission within the next few months.  

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

PROJECT: MADISON STREET BRIDGE REPLACEMENT 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The replacement of the Madison Street Bridge is necessary prior to the construction of the Multi-Use Pavilion, as it will be 
required to handle heavy truck traffic during construction of the pavilion. The project is planned for construction during the 2021 
construction season and will cost an estimated $610,000.  

 

PROJECT UPDATE 

On September 8, 2020, the Redevelopment Commission approved the issuance of a Request for Proposals (RFP) for design 
services. The design will include an evaluation of various bridge design alternatives prior to preparing full design and construction 
documents. Some scoping about the bridge design occurred in February, and DLZ is beginning the bridge design. The design 
for the replacement of the bridge is anticipated to be completed in May 2021.  Bidding was planned for 2021, but will be post-
poned until 2022, with hopes material pricing will normalize. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

PROJECT: SOUTH FIRE STATION STUDY 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Five-Year Capital Plan includes the construction of a new south fire station. There is $200,000 allocated for design in 2020 
and an additional $2.5 million for construction in 2022.  The new fire station will replace the College Avenue station and will 
improve overall response times for emergency services.   

 

PROJECT UPDATE 

Prior to the complete design of the new fire station, a study will be completed to develop a program of requirements and a final 
schematic design with cost estimates. These plans will serve to guide the development of architectural plans and construction 
documents. BKV Group was selected to conduct the study and City staff has held the first 3 planning meetings with them. An 
additional meeting will be held within the next few weeks to continue planning efforts.   
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PROJECT: WEST JEFFERSON STREETSCAPE 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Five Year Capital Plan include the reconstruction of West Jefferson Street between Third Street and Main Street. The 
project will incorporate the use of brick pavers to address stormwater restrictions in this area. The project will also include the 
reconfiguration of parking, decorative street lighting, and street trees. The estimated cost of the project is $500,000, plus and 
an additional cost of $100,000 for design fees.  

 

PROJECT UPDATE 

The Commission approved the issuance of RFP for design of the street improvements but issuance was delayed until the RDC 
is able to acquire the property at 113 W Jefferson Street. A purchase agreement has been executed, the Phase I ESA has been 
completed and we’re awaiting a Phase II report to determine environmental conditions that exist for this property. Once 
acquisition of the property is complete, the RFP will be issued.  

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

PROJECT: ELKHART COUNTY COURT COMPLEX 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

Elkhart County has selected a site located on Reliance Road to construct the new Court Complex. Due to the projected increase 
in traffic that will be generated by the new complex, several road improvements are required to increase capacity. Since this 
project is located in the River Race/US 33 TIF area, the Redevelopment Commission has pledged $1.5 million in TIF revenue 
to fund the improvements. The County has pledged an additional $500,000 to assist in paying for these improvements. This 
project will be designed and constructed through the City of Goshen and is expected to start construction in 2023.  

 

PROJECT UPDATE 

One of the first steps for this project is the completion of a traffic impact study for this area. The City and County are working 
together with JPR as the site design consultant. At the February RDC meeting, the RDC agreed to pay for the traffic study from 
the designated funds.  Completion of the traffic study has been delayed due to INDOT’s request for additional data. City staff is 
working with MACOG to collect the additional information and it is anticipated that it will be provided to INDOT by mid-to-late 
May, allowing for completion of the TIS document.  Construction cost estimates will be developed once the report is finalized..  

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

PROJECT: KERCHER WELLFIELD LAND PURCHASE 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Kercher Wellfield located in the Goshen Industrial Park requires the replacement of one of its three wells.  Because the 
wellfield is sitting on a postage stamp property, the site is unable to support the development of another well without the purchase 
of additional land.   

PROJECT UPDATE 

Goshen Utilities is in negotiation of for the additional land purchase, but is working through the due diligence process to verify 
potential environmental concerns in the soil and groundwater.  At the Board of Works meeting on March 1, 2021, agreements 
with Roberts Environmental and Peerless Midwest were approved to complete the due diligence process.  It is the Utilities goal 
to close on the first part of the property purchase in June 2021. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
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PROJECT:  FIDLER POND CONNECTOR PATH 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

This project will create a pedestrian path connecting the College Avenue path to Fidler Pond Park. The path will be constructed 
in two phases. Initially, the Oak Lane roadway will act as the pathway while the trail is constructed from the north end of the 
road to the park. Sharrows will be added to Oak Lane during Phase One and Phase Two will include reconstructing Oak Lane 
with curb and gutter and the installation of a separated pedestrian trail.  

PROJECT UPDATE 

Engineering has prepared preliminary drawing and engineers estimates for both phases. After the final alignment is determined 
a neighborhood meeting will be scheduled to receive comments. Final design may be completed in-house. If not, a RFP for 
design services will be issued. Construction is anticipated to occur in 2021 or 2022, depending on how quickly the alignment 
can be finalized.  
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